
 
 
MEMORANDUM 
 
Date:  April 7, 2020 
 
From:  Anne Head, Director, Office of Professional and Occupational Regulation (OPOR) 

 
Re:   Governor’s Executive Order: An Order Suspending Enforcement of Provisions of Certain Licensing 

Statutes and Rules in Order to Facilitate Health Care and Veterinary Care During the State of 
Emergency Created by Covid-19 

 
Governor Janet Mills has signed an Executive Order today which takes additional actions to promote Maine people’s 
access to health care in response to COVID-19.  This Order was developed in coordination with the Department of 
Professional and Financial Regulation, the Office of Professional and Occupational Regulation and the Attorney 
General’s Office.  The Executive Order makes temporary changes to certain OPOR licensing laws, which remain in 
effect until the end of the state of civil emergency.  The Order: 
 

 Expands the availability of telehealth services:  
 
All OPOR licensed health care providers may provide telehealth services to their patients, as necessary and 
appropriate during the declared state of civil emergency. The Order expressly permits the use of telehealth by 
video, audio, or other electronic means.  The Order does not expand any licensee’s scope of practice. 
 

 Alleviates the following licensing requirements for all health care providers licensed by OPOR: 
 
o Licensees whose licenses are scheduled to expire on or before March 20, 2021 may renew that license 

without satisfying any continuing education requirements that would otherwise apply 
o Licensees whose licenses are scheduled to expire during the declared state of civil emergency will have 

their expiration dates extended until 30 days following the conclusion of the declared emergency 
o All temporary licenses issued by the Board of Respiratory Care Practitioners, Board of Occupational 

Therapy Practice and Radiologic Technology Board of Examiners and all permits for the performance of 
relief veterinary services issued by the State Board of Veterinary Medicine during the state of civil 
emergency shall not expire prior to 30 days following the conclusion of the declared state of civil 
emergency. 
 

 Expands the health care workforce to help support Maine’s health care needs during this crisis by 
allowing certain health care providers licensed by OPOR, such as respiratory care therapists, to: 

o Receive a temporary license to provide health care in person or through telehealth to Maine people, with 
no application fee, if currently licensed in another state  

o Reactivate their Maine license immediately, with no application fee and for the duration of the crisis, if 
retired within the last three years.  

As a reminder, Governor Mills and the Maine CDC recommend all health care providers postpone non-urgent medical 
procedures, elective surgeries, and appointments based on consultations between individuals and providers. The use of 
telehealth and telephone consultation is strongly encouraged. This will relieve the strain on the health care system as 
Maine prioritizes COVID-19 related cases.   

 

https://www.maine.gov/governor/mills/sites/maine.gov.governor.mills/files/inline-files/EO%2035.pdf


We encourage our licensees to stay up to date on matters related to COVID-19 in Maine at this link 
https://www.maine.gov/governor/mills/covid-19 and the DPFR website https://www.maine.gov/pfr/.   
 
Thank you for all that you do to help keep Maine citizens healthy, especially during these challenging times.  
  

 
Anne L. Head                 
Director, OPOR 
 












